LTER Education and Outreach Committee Conference Call
April 5, 2017
3:00-4:00 pm ET 
MINUTES
I. Attendance
Jill Haukos – Co-Chair (KNZ), Jason Love – Secretary (CWT), Bess Caplan (BES), Kara Haas (KBS), Janice McDonnell (PAL), Sam Norlin (NCO), Marty Downs (NCO), Kari O’Connell (AND), Elena Sparrow (BNZ), Alan Berkowitz (BES), Clarisse Hart (HFR), Amanda Morrison (ARC), Cari Paulenich (CCE), Alexandra Rose (NWT), Stephanie Bestelmeyer (JOR), Steven McGee (LUQ), Amy Rinehart (LTER Schoolyard Series Editor), Noelia Baez (LUQ)
II. Approve past minutes

Minutes were approved following minor edits.

III. New Business

a. Art Schwarzschild
Haukos will send a sympathy card to Schwarzschild’s parents on behalf of the LTER EOC.  A memorial to Art will be held on Earth Day.
b. NSF Updates – 
i. Network Communication Office (NCO) update, Marty Downs

1. Report from LTER-NEON meeting. 
Downs attended a meeting between NEON and LTER.  There were 4 themes: 2 were around how LTER could create context for NEON data, and the second set of themes were around conceptual models, which both LTER and NEON use.  Downs remarked that NEON uses airplanes extensively to collect data.  There will be a follow-up meeting concerning the Environmental Data Initiative (EDI) and Data One are meeting next week to discuss interoperability among the different data repository centers.  Another goal of the meeting is to establish a communication and decision-making structure among the NCO, LTER, and EDI.  When NSF split off the communication office, the result was the Network Communication Office (NCO) and EDI.  The EDI also supports Macrosystems, Organization of Biological Field Stations (OBFS), Ecotrends, ClimbDB, and similar projects.  The NCO is concerned about how to maintain the personnel database and supporting the synthesis working groups.
2. Report from mini-symposium. 
Downs reported that the mini-symposium in Washington D.C. went well, with about 45 participants, 5 talks, and 5 posters.  There was a good turnout within NSF.
3. Request for input on Handbook for LTER Ed. Rep. Downs and Haukos have an outline for the Handbook for new LTER Education Representatives.  Because each individual site Outreach and Education reps come from such diverse backgrounds (from classroom teachers to scientists), it would be helpful for current LTER Reps to give their input based on experiences at their own site.  The Handbook will also serve as a place to find ideas about collaborative projects and where to look for funding. There is a link on the Google drive: https://drive.google.com/open?id=0B3xT0TaiQmt0bkY0T1ktRjhsT3c
c. Network Updates
EB Updates, Kari O’Connell  
Downs mentioned that the NCO is looking at possible changes to the Network committee structure.  The LTER now has 28 sites, so the NCO looking at whether committees might be getting too large to function well and that perhaps we need to look at having more Executive Committees.  McGee mentioned that the LTER EOC is set up similar to the IM Executive Committee in that our Executive Committee is smaller and doesn’t meet regularly.  The IM has standards that all sites have to meet, but EOC’s success is in part because each site is flexible.  O’Connell mentioned that in-person meetings would be helpful and Downs responded that the NCO would put out a call once a year for proposals for in-person meetings.  There is not a lot of money for travel, so preference would be given for meetings that are relatively low-budget and have a strong case for wanting to meet in person.  There was discussion on whether or not the E&O Committee wanted to have “education” standards and the agreement is that we are unlike the IM Committee which is mandated to have standards.  Downs mentioned that it would still be good to think about types of projects might be good to have standardized (e.g., children book series and resulting curriculum).
1. Science Council meeting in May

d. Site Updates/Announcements
Steven McGee – LUQ site review experiences

The review went well and for the Education and Outreach component; the reviewers just focused on what was in the proposal.  McGee shared the LUQ model for education.  Originally they encouraged teachers to set up sites at their schoolyards to collect long-term data.  Two struggles were how to maintain schools in the program and training teachers to use and analyze the data that they were collecting.  So they flipped the model and invited teachers to come to LUQ to learn to analyze long-term data.  They set up long-term plots at LUQ where students collect data.  They also have a Data Jam where students present their findings.  McGee mentioned that the reviewers asked how the PI’s were involved in the schoolyard program, so it might be good for other sites to be prepared to answer that type of question.  Noelia Baez added the review was more like a conversation and that the reviewers really liked the idea of the Data Jam.  Steven will put his presentation on the Google link site.
e. Grant Announcements/Updates

Haukos mentioned that with Art’s untimely passing, we need to start thinking about another Co-Chair.  Berkowitz added that it would be nice if the Committee could come up with something to honor/remember Art at the next LTER All Scientists meeting or some other similar venue.
f. Working Group Updates (note - there was not time to discuss these topics)
i. Professional Development – monthly topics for call
ii. Ecological Data Literacy – Alan Berkowitz, Kari O’Connell
iii. Next Generation Science Standards – Steven McGee
iv. Children’s Book Series – Adrian Howkins
v. Citizen Science – Elena Sparrow
vi. Higher Education –
g. Ad hoc Committees and Other Representation

i. Graduate Students -  Alix Conway (BNZ)
IV. EOC Meeting Schedule

a. May 3, 2017
b. June 7, 2017
c. July 12, 2017 (one week later than our usual date)
d. August 2, 2017
e. September 6, 2017
Minutes submitted by Jason Love, Secretary, LTER Education and Outreach Committee.
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